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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission 

Minutes of the Technology Subcommittee Meeting Held July 14, 2009

In attendance:

	Committee Members Present
	Others Present

	T. Keen, Chair
	M. Chaudhry
	L. Lee

	K. Blessing
	B. Coleman
	D. Polk

	R. Sterling
	T. Crenshaw
	R. Taylor

	B. Vanderwende
	N. Hudson
	B. Thragarajan

	S. Webb
	E. Kee
	J. Volk

	
	
	

	Committee Members Absent
	
	

	R. Baldwin
	
	

	B. O’Neill
	
	

	Ex-Officios Present
	
	

	W. Rohrer, Jr.
	
	



This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman T. Keen called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m., and welcomed everyone in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes:

There was no motion to approve minutes from April 10, 2009 Technology Subcommittee Meeting.

Discussion and Action Items:
B. Rohrer suggested action on Relocation Trends before Planning as there are recommendations for that topic.

Review and Act on Nutrient Management Relocation Trends and Rates

B. Rohrer pointed out that the Subcommittee had been furnished with a cover letter and charts for FY10 Relocation Program (copies of which are attached to original minutes).

· Last year, rates were reduced by approximately 25%

· Raw litter was reduced from 16 cents per ton mile to 12 cents per ton mile for raw litter

· Cap was reduced from $18 to $15

· Program pays for relocation from farm to farm for land application or to alternative use such as Perdue AgriRecycle or the mushroom industries

· Program provides additional reimbursement for Perdue AgriRecycle as an alternative use as they move finished product to the market place (this reimbursement is at half the rate of other relocation and cannot exceed $15 cap)

· Most projects are capped out when litter is transported further than 130 miles

The current relocation process is:

The first step is that the participant fills out an application:

· Application is received and identifies transport agent, sender and receiver, amount of litter to be transported, soil samples, company applicant grows for, timeframe and signature

· Certification is verified for senders and receivers 

· Applicant must be eligible with regard to distance

· Litter samples are submitted with application

· Analysis is conducted to ensure litter is within program requirements for nitrogen and phosphorous content

· Soil samples are submitted with application

· Must be eligible with regard to phosphorous levels (senders greater than 200 Fertility Index Value (FIV), receivers less than 150 FIV)

· Field soil samples cannot be averaged; portions of field with high levels cannot receive litter

· If litter is transported to alternative use, that alternative use must be approved by the Commission

· There are only 2 approved alternative uses at present; AgriRecycle and the mushroom companies 

· Transport agent takes responsibility and is contact person for program

The second step is an approval letter:

· Project is approved

· Project is assigned a project number

· Identifies approved tonnage

· Database assigns funding for project

The third step is the actual relocation of litter.

The fourth step is to submit a claim for payment

· Scale tickets must be attached to claim, information is confirmed

· Claim for payment is submitted to Finance

· Finance cuts a check to transport agent

A bar chart was addressed, showing amount of litter transported since 2001

· 2008 was biggest year

· 2009 data is as follows:

· 20,000 tons + was land applied within Delaware 

· 20,000 tons – was land applied outside of Delaware 

· 17,000 tons + to Perdue AgriRecycle

· 12,000 tons + to mushroom industries

· 18,000-20,000 tons went to Perdue AgriRecycle for transport to marketplace without program funding

· Funding sources:

· $246,000 from the Department of Agriculture’s revenue from Pesticides program

· $200,000 from Department of Natural Resources’ 319 program (Section 319 of the Clean Water Act) which addresses non-source point pollution

· $110,000 from the Chesapeake Bay program (J. Volks program at Watershed)

· $28,000 from Allens* 

· $101,000 from Mountaire*

* represents ½ of the cost of transport from their growers (stems from agreement to establish alternative use or to help fund relocation)

B. Rohrer said that Perdue does not share transport expense from growers as they have an alternative use program in place that utilizes more than 20,000 tons of litter.

· $165,000 was transferred from the Planning Program and obligated projects that were never completed

B. Rohrer said that there is approximately $200,000 in obligated projects of which $50-$75,000 can possibly be moved back into the program for FY10. There is going to be large demand for planning reimbursement in FY10, decreasing available funding. There may also be a decrease in Pesticides funding, due to budgeting setbacks.

· The top 4 Program participants (obligated claims):

· Perdue AgriRecycle, averaging $11.56 per ton

· Ellis, averaging $8.36 per ton (farm to farm and mushroom industries)

· Bowles Farms, averaging $16.45 per ton (to St. Mary’s County, Maryland)

· Hill, averaging $9.17 per ton (to Kent County, Maryland)

RECOMMENDATION

B. Rohrer recommended that all rates and cap be reduced by 10%

· Per ton rate would go from 12 cents per ton mile to 10.8 cents per ton mile

· Cap would go from $15.00 to $13.50

· Alternative use to marketplace would be 5.4 cents per ton mile, and a cap of $9.00 per ton

· There would still be a 10-mile minimum

· These recommendations represent a savings of approximately $100,000

There are currently projects representing approximately $180,000 that were submitted in FY09 that have not been approved. The Program will not be able to meet demand, but reduced rates will help. There is enough supply and demand to support a reduction in rates, and fuel prices have gone down as well. The market value of litter appears to be increasing, so reduction of rates should not affect the movement of litter to a great degree.

K. Blessing stated that only 3 budget items could be relied on: 1) Mountaire and Allens revenue; 2) Chesapeake Bay program; 3) Clean Water Act Section 319 funding. 

B. Rohrer responded that in terms of the FY10 budget, the Commission can count on: 1) $246,000 revenues;
2) $200,000 from 319 funding; 3) Chesapeake Bay funding could be from $90,000 to $115,000; 4) Poultry companies revenue; 5) At least $50,000 transfer from Planning, available from uncompleted projects. He added that he is okay with the FY10 budget. He said that if they do lose the funding from Pesticides beyond 2010, they would need to determine where funding can come from. He also said that they could approach NRCS for some funding from the Farm Bill, as well as additional Chesapeake Bay funding.

J. Volks stated that there is at least $100,000 earmarked for the program from the Chesapeake Bay program.

T. Keen said that half of the transported litter is being used for land application, either within Delaware or outside of Delaware. None of this letter is going just for transport, it is all being brokered. There is no more free litter. He feels that decreasing the rates will not affect the transport of litter, the brokers will just raise their per ton rates to the farmer. All litter going to the mushroom industries is brokered as well.

B. Rohrer has talked with Ray Ellis, and he said that the mushroom industries are not willing to pay more for the litter, and by reducing transport rates, they will probably not use as much litter as in the past.

T. Keen pointed out that there has not been enough litter in the past few years to meet land application demand, so he feels that less litter going to mushroom industries is not a problem. However, it could become a problem down the road, when some projects don’t qualify for transport reimbursement any longer.

B. Rohrer stated that the program will be able to transport more litter for the same amount of money. In fact, it will free up about $100,000. If the program runs out of money, most transport will stop and the brokers will be stuck with the manure because they will not be able to recoup all of the cost from the receivers of the litter. Land application of litter mainly occurs in the spring and fall, and it is nice to have AgriRecycle and the mushroom industries that use the litter all throughout the year.

K. Blessing said that he doesn’t see how they could do it any more fair, by not singling out one side or the other. He said that litter is still a lot cheaper than synthetic fertilizer. He knows a lot of farmers that are negotiating the price of chick manure because of the nutrient content present. He added that supply and demand dictate who is willing to pay what for it. He added that he doesn’t have a problem with the proposal.

K. Blessing motioned that the Subcommittee adopt B. Rohrer’s proposal on a 10% cut across the board for relocation funding rates.

R. Sterling seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

The recommendation will be brought before the Full Commission at their meeting tonight.

Review and Act on Nutrient Management Planning Trends and Rates

B. Rohrer reported that there will be no rate changes proposed for Planning; however there will be some procedural changes discussed. The current average cost of planning is $1.31 per acre, per year to reimburse farmers for having a nutrient management plan written for their farming operation. This averages about $4.00 per acre for a three-year plan. This figure is a little low when compared to the national average, but Delaware plans are written for environmental reasons, and most national plans are written for agronomic reasons. He introduced Bob Coleman, who is to supply a summary of 2009 data, and to provide some procedural recommendations to the Subcommittee.

B. Coleman provided a number of documents to the Subcommittee (copies of which are attached to the original minutes). He gave the following overview:

· A copy of the current planning application was given to committee members, and will remain unchanged

· This is the first year that he has experienced a cut in the general fund

· A reduction in rates for nutrient management planning has been rejected because there is typically a large increase in acreage every third year

· A typical year represents 80-85,000 increase in acres applying for planning assistance

· 2010 will probably see 130,000 increase in acres applying for planning assistance

· 337,900 acres are currently being covered with planning assistance

· Historically, between 10-12% of plans written are done by the Conservation Districts

· While the majority of applicants are covered under a 3-year plan, the majority of acreage is covered under a 1-year plan

· Most of the larger farming operations prefer a 1-year plan

RECOMMENDED MODIFICATIONS

· Applications will be stamped, logged and held until October 1

· Processing and approval will begin October 1

· There should be a good representation of acreage by October 1, providing a good estimate of acreage expected

· The first 70% of the budget ($401,800) will be first come, first served

· For the final 30% of the budget, those with the highest priority would be those operating under a CAFO permit

· The second priority group would be those applicants that utilize litter for land application

· The third priority group would be those applicants that just apply manure

· The fourth priority group would be all other applicants, including crop farmers with inorganic fertilizers

· The CAFO permit exists because the operation is in an environmentally sensitive area, or the nature of the manure

· CAFO permit holders were given top priority because they are most in need of having a nutrient management plan

B. Rohrer added that for planning purposes, the program would not be able to pay for 130,000 acres. He said they could easily pay for 70,000 acres, and possibly up to 110,000 acres if they start obligating some of the funds that are usually set aside for the second or third year update for those who have an annual plan. The bottom line is that if they incur the same demand as three years ago, the program will not be able to pay for everything. In theory, if 25,000 acres worth of plans cannot be funded this year, they could apply the following year and this may help to even things out. A concern is that people will assume that without funding, a plan is not required.

B. Vanderwende asked how they would prioritize those that do not need to have a plan.

B. Rohrer responded that the first 70% of funding would be first come, first served. The remaining 30% would be prioritized as outlined above, with applications being gathered at the end of each month. At the end of the first month, if there is enough funding to approve all applications, they will be approved. If there is not enough funding, then those with a CAFO permit will be given top priority, etc. This process would occur at the end of every month until the funding is gone.

T. Keen asked if NRCS has funding available for nutrient management plans, and if they could shift money to the program.

B. Rohrer responded that they do have funding available for advanced nutrient management planning; like GPS planning and other things. They assume that their applicants already have a basic nutrient management plan in place that the Nutrient Management Commission has already paid for. This payment structure was put in place to end the duplicity of both agencies paying for basic plans. NRCS then agreed to only fund the advanced plans, not the original, basic plan.

T. Keen suggested going to the legislature and pointing out that folks are going to slip through the cracks because there is no funding, and they are out of the program.

B. Vanderwende added that NRCS would rather see the farmer enlist in the EQIP program and they would develop the plan.

B. Coleman pointed out that they could return to the 2007 database at any given time to see who has not applied for the 2010 plan. Those people could be referred to the public plan writers. However, the public writers are currently overwhelmed due to the amount of CAFO plans required.

K. Blessing said that Hank Zygmunt alluded to the fact that with all of the CAFOs that they expected to have that there was a possibility that they would have to generate funds to help offset the paperwork that would follow. He thinks that the Federal Advisory Group should explore this topic with EPA.

B. Rohrer responded that EPA is expecting NRCS, through the Farm Bill, to help pay for Comprehensive Nutrient Management Plans to help CAFOs meet that requirement. With respect to the public planners, they get tapped out because they are part of the government.

T. Keen asked for an estimate of the amount of acreage expected to be in shortfall.

B. Coleman responded approximately 30,000 acres.

T. Keen pointed out that the program is $40-$50,000 short. He added that a lot of senators and legislators have that much money in their slush funds.

B. Vanderwende added that they can’t allocate those funds for these types of projects.

B. Rohrer stated that that calculation may not be accurate; on an average basis, a lot of the funding they pay is on a three-year plan. He said that $50,000 is a better planning number.

K. Blessing asked that when a three-year plan is submitted, are all of the funds paid at one time, or are they spread over the three-year period.

B. Rohrer responded that the funding is paid at one time. A three-year plan has all of the soil samples, identifies all of the crops for the three-year period, and the nutrient application recommendations – commercial fertilizer and/or poultry litter for each of the three years.

K. Blessing suggested that instead of paying the entire sum for a three-year plan, that the sum be spread over the three-year period. If that change was made, all of the applications could be funded.

B. Coleman pointed out that the law mandates that the farmer be recompensed the entire sum for a three-year plan.

B. Rohrer said that statement was not completely accurate; the law states that the program will reimburse the farmer for the plan. The program has the discretion to say what a plan is.

T. Keen suggested that rather than discriminate, instead reduce plan rates to cover the $50,000 shortfall. And then if there is funding left over, divide by the number of acres and send a second check. Or, if you have taken $100,000 out of the relocation budget, why not shift $50,000 to planning budget?

B. Rohrer stated that they could explore moving funds. He explained that in the three-year process, if a farmer is given a bill of $100 and annual payments were being done, the farmer would receive a payment of $33 and the farmer would be responsible for paying the other $66, being reimbursed another $33 the second and third years. This would force farmers to pay for their own plan, with reimbursements in future increments even though they paid their bill the first year. This structure would generate some complications.

K. Blessing stated that with the majority of large farmers using one-year plans, there is outlay anyway. He feels that they should be able to prorate the three-year plans. He understands that this would create more paperwork with a short staff, but feels that it would be much better than not funding with the noncompliance problems that already exist. He would rather stop some of the other stuff than cut plan funding because the public can demand to see the plans at any time.

Nathan Hudson said that you should look at it from the Private Consultant’s side as well. They have set a business structure up on a certain number of one-year plans and a certain number of three-year plans. To change payment in this way would take cash flow away from the plan writers. If you take 2/3 of the cash flow away, they will not be here next year to write plans.

K. Blessing said that he is not saying that. The farmer is going to pay for that plan no matter what. He is proposing to change the way that the farmer is reimbursed.

Nathan Hudson responded that the farmer is going to tell him that he has always been reimbursed 100% of the cost of the plan and that the farmer will go to the public plan writers instead if not reimbursed at the same rate. He said this move would flood the Conservation Districts and cause complications. He suggested that the money be moved from relocation to cover the planning shortfall rather than change the payment structure.

B. Rohrer stated that he thinks it is reasonable to have a strategy to be in a position to transfer funding from relocation to planning to cover the demand. He also said that they could possibly get some to volunteer to wait until next year to apply for planning funding. The only other alternative would be to limit the budget and force people to apply when there is more money.

T. Keen said that he feels that the farmer that pulls samples every year for a one-year plan deserves more of the credit than the farmer that takes the one lump sum on a three-year plan. He believes the farmer with the one-year plan is doing a better job and that the farmer with the three-year plan should experience a reduction in reimbursement. He stated that the issue would be tabled, and that they will move funds from relocation to planning; if that can’t happen, there will be need for another meeting. He is not in favor of any type of submission deadlines.

S. Webb asked if it would require a change in law to make all plans one-year plans.

B. Rohrer responded that according to law, the minimum nutrient requirement is a plan that covers three years, and that the soil sample is good for three years worth of recommendations. To say that everyone needs a one-year plan goes beyond what the law requires. They are going to talk to some of the larger applicants to see if they will apply in 2011.

It is more important to ensure that the farmer that is applying litter has a plan than to ensure that the farmer who uses commercial fertilizer has a plan.

Nathan Hudson stated that a small percentage of his clients would love to be on the list not receiving funding, because in their mind they would believe that they would not have to have a plan.

T. Keen said that he feels it should be tabled, given to the Administrator to try to pick up the shortfall. If he cannot within two months, then hold another meeting. There should be a good idea of demand by October 1.

Secretary Kee read from the Delaware Code: “…for persons wishing to hire private nutrient consultants, the State, through the Conservation Districts, shall reimburse any person establishing a nutrient management or updating an established nutrient management plan at a rate that shall be determined annually by the Commission and subject to annual appropriations.” He added that the last few words are the reality check; the budget determines what you can pay out according to law.

T. Keen stated that if they cannot get the funding, he would rather reduce the rates to everyone across the board.

B. Rohrer stated that there are a handful of small scale farmers in the Amish community. There is one complaint dealing with a farmer with 20 cows, and it is not feasible to spend $50,000 for an inhaling system. Maybe a workshop could be held with representatives of the dairy industry, NRCS, and some others to see what the best solution is.

T. Keen suggested that they handle it similar to the golf courses and the nurseries; bring the Amish community in and sit down and have a discussion. He asked to have a meeting scheduled for discussion.

B. Rohrer said that he could get Gordon Johnson, from the University of Delaware, who grew up on a dairy farm to attend. The meeting will be scheduled prior to the August Full Commission meeting.

Public Comments:  
NONE
Next Meeting:
NONE

Adjournment:
Chairman Keen adjourned the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
Approved,

Tony Keen, Chair 
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